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If I took the press too seriously,

I would be in combat uniform today,

and I would be in enemy territory .

The headlines, particularly on our

side of the border, have declared a

trade war between Canada and the Unit-

ed States . But I know that I'm in

friendly territory here, and I strong-

ly suspect I'm among friends . There

may be a trade war going on, but it is

not between Canada and the United

States . It's a war between the forces

of protectionism and those of us who

want an open international trading

system . In that war, we're on the

same side .

The stakes of the war are enormous .
I don't believe it would be going to
far to say that what is at stake is
the prosperity and well being of the
industrialized world, indeed the whole
world . Look at the record . The trade
wars of the 1930's contracted the
world's econonies and prolonged the
great Depression . It took a world war
to bring us out of it . But since the
war we have enjoyed four unprecendent
decades of prosperity. Why? More
than any thing else, I believe, it was
because the world's trading nations
got together in the GATT and mounted a
determined -- and progressive -- cam-
paign to bring the barriers down .

But you never really lick the forc-
es of protectionism . And it is a
strange sort of war that they fight .
It is a battle in which the protagon-
ists are not evenly matched nor are
their forces similarly arrayed . The
laws of economics support an open
trading system, but the dynamics of
politics favour protectionism .

Democratic government is notorious-
ly susceptible to the pressure of
special interests, and it is precisely
special interests -- sectoral, region-
al, flailing enterprises and individu-
al unions -- that benefit from protec-
tionist measures . But it is the whole

of society that pays, often out of all

proportion to the benefits bestowed on

the protected . The challenge of poli-

tics is to rally the silent majority

who benefit from the liberal trade,

while resisting the special interests

who are always knocking on our door in

search of favours and protection .

In many ways, the American system
of goverrment is a marvelous institu-
tion . It guards against many evils,
including the abuse of power by any
branch of the government . But with
its division of powers and lack of
party discipline in the Congress, it
is just as susceptible to the influ-
ence of special interests as is any
other government -- and in some cases
probably more so .

We saw this in April when a coali-

tion of special interests in the Sen-

ate Finance Committee, some of them

not even remotely connected to Canada-
U.S . trade relations, almost killed

the historic initiative to negotiate a

comprehensive trade agreement between

our two countries .

We saw it in May when the House of
Representatives passed an omnibus
trade bill which, if enacted, would
turn back the clock to the 1930's and
plunge the industrialized world into
a full blown trade war .

We saw it again the same month when
the Administration slapped a duty on
our cedar shingles and shakes, forcing
us to respond in kind .

And, we saw it again this month
when the U .S . lumber industry, sup-
ported by Congressmen from the lumber
producing states, launched yet another
countervailing duty action against
$3 .5 billion worth of Canadian soft-
wood lumber exports to the U .S .A .

They did this, by the way, despite
the fact that a similar action failed
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only three years ago . They did it
despite the fact that other voices,
including the housing industry and the
Chamber of Commerce, were saying,
"Hey, wait a minute -- that'll hurt
us ." And they did it despite a study
last year by Wharton Econometrics that
spelled out what would happen if they
got their way .

According to Wharton, a 30% tariff
induced increase in lumber prices
would result in a small increase in
employment in four states -- Alabama,
Georgia, Mississipi and Oregon . The
biggest winner would be Oregon, which
would gain a total of 188 jobs . All
other states would lose, partly be-
cause higher lumber prices would spell
fewer housing starts . Throughout the
U .S ., 15,000 jobs would go down the
drain . California alone would be out
3,700 jobs .

Lumber is obviously not the only
irritant in the trade between us .
Given the immense volume of business
that we do with each other, there are
bound to be some disputes, and at pre-
sent there are five formal actions go-
ing -- four on your side, and one on
ours . We are now threatened with some
form of restrictions on cut flowers,
brass sheet and strip, salmon and her-
ring, and uranium . And this is in
addition to the barriers already put
up against our fish, shakes and
shingles, hogs, sugar and some of our
iron and steel products .

On our side, in response to the ac-
tion on shakes and shingles, we have
just put tariffs into force on Ameri-
can books and magazines, computer
parts and some other products . In
addition, a countervail action is
pending against American corn .

These are some of the reasons that
we in Canada believe a new bilateral
trade agreement would be in the inter-
est of both sides .

I do not mean to suggest that pro-

tectionism is an American disease . On
the contrary, the United States re-
mains one of the most open trading en-
vironments in the world . We know that
and we applaud it .

We also know that American leader-
ship is indispensible if the world is
to maintain an open trading system and
move to further liberalize interna-
tional commerce . We would not have
the international trading system we
have today, nor the prosperity that
flows from it, were it not for the
leadership the United States has given
since the last war . It is because
that leadership is so beneficial to
this well-being of th2 free world that
we are so distressed when we see the
forces of protectionism make yards
down here . We know our fate is caught
up in this struggle .

It is because your prosperity and

ours are so inextricably linked that

the bilateral trade negotiations that

have just started between our two gov-

ernments is so important to all of us .

I don't have to tell Canadians how
important this initiative is . They
know it .

But we sometimes get the feeling
that down here, familiarity breeds in-
difference and that Americans are less
than fully aware of how important
Canada is to them .

Some Americans still think that Ja-
pan is America's biggest trading part-
ner, despite the fact that you do
twice as much business with us . Last
year we took more than one-fifth of
everything you sold abroad, and the
trade between us is roughly 1/15th of
all the trade that is done in the

world . We estimate that some 2 mil-
lion American jobs depend on your ex-
ports to Canada alone .

Not only that, but in contrast to
the rest of the world, we keep buying
more from you every year . From 1982
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to 1985 all U .S . exports grew by less
than 0 .5% . Your exports to Japan grew
by less than 8% and your exports to
the European Community actually fell
by 4 .5% . During those same three
years, your exports to Canada grew by
more than 40% .

It's true that at the moment, you
have a fairly sizeable trade deficit
with Canada . But this is a recent,
and probably passing phenomenom . The
U .S . usually runs a surplus with Cana-
da . The current deficit is due, more
than anything else, to the high price
of the American dollar, over which we
have no control .

The other thing about your trade
deficit with us is that it is only on
merchandise trade . In services, the
advantage is all yours -- by 13~
billion dollars -- so that our total
current account is pretty much in ba-
lance . We're slightly ahead, but only
slightly . And when you come right
down to it, we couldn't afford to use
the financial expertise you've devel-
oped here on Wall Street -- or enjoy
the Florida sun -- if you didn't buy
our merchandise .

to get these items on the agenda, let
alone to make real progress on them .

The success of the GATT to date has

been essentially in merchandise trade .

To bring agricultural commodities,

services, and the trade related as-

pects of intellectual property under

the GATT presents novel negotiating

problems, as well as extraordinarily

sensitive political issues . The dif-

ficulties of moving 90 countries

through uncharted territory are enor-
mous .

Our bilateral negotiations could be
extremely helpful in this regard .
While many of the issues will be simi-
lar, the reduction in the number of
players makes the process a bit sim-
pler, and, presumably, faster .

If the U .S . and Canada can succeed
in putting together agreements in
these new areas, we can act as both a
catalyst and an example to the rest
of the world .

But if we fail, the omen will be
there for all to see . If the U .S . and
Canada can't strike a deal, who can?

So far, I've been talking bilater-
ally . But the significance of our bi-
lateral trade negotiations goes well
beyond our bilateral trading relation-
ship . The United States' trading in-
terests are global to a degree un-
matched by any other country . The
United States, like Canada, belongs to
no regional trading block . We share
an enormous interest in the successful
launching this fall of the next round
of multilateral trade negotiations
under the GATT -- and in the success-
ful conclusion of the round .

We also share with the United
States a desire to broaden the agenda
of the next round to include agricul-
ture, trade in services and intellec-
tual property . That desire is not
shared by some of our other trading
partners . It will be an uphill battle

And right here I should say that,
although we both want to talk about
trade in services and intellectual
property, our interests and positions
on these issues are not exactly the
same as yours . They do not, for exam-
ple, stand as high on our list of pri-
orities as they do on yours . Our ser-
vice sector is relatively advanced,
but its development is uneven . We are
net importers in certain areas where
you are net exporters .

When it comes to intellectual pro-
perty, we are largely importers, while
you are generally exporters . Your em-
phasis is on the protection of proper-
ty rights. Ours is on promoting the
transfer of technology .

What we are more concerned about
are the U .S . import relief laws . They
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may be a relief to some U .S . enter-
prises that can no longer compete with
foreign producers, but they are a pain
for us . Since I know these laws enjoy
considerable support in the United
States, and particularly in the Con-
gress, I want to take a little time to
explain why we have such problems with
them .

First, we have real doubts about

the underlying premises on which much

of this legislation is constructed,

namely a distinction between fair and

unfair trade . There are certainly in-

stances where the distinction is val-

id, for example, trade in counterfeit

goods, predatory pricing, and export

subsidies . But increasingly the U .S .

contingency protection system deems as

unfair public policies or commercial

practices that are different from the

way they're done in the U .S . We ques-

tion the wisdom and propriety of such

an approach .

Natural resource pricing is one ex-
ample of what I am talking about . At
the heart of the softwood lumber dis-
pute, for example, is the fact that
our stumpage system is different from
yours -- as are our forests . The fact
that we have different systems, how-
ever, should not imply that one or the
other is subsidized .

One more observation and then I'll
stop . The interpretation of your im-
port relief laws is constantly chang-
ing, and that produces an unpredicta-
bility and uncertainty that has a
chilling effect on bilateral trade and
investment . Again the lumber case is
a good example . We are facing a new
investigation involving the same par-
ties, the same claim, with substan-
tially the_same facts and under the
same law as the case decided in our
favour three years ago . And the just-
ification for this is that the Depart-
ment of Commerce may have changed its
interpretation of the law .

We would like to see these anomo-
lies and others in the U.S . contin-
gency protection system amicably re-
solved, and we will be addressing them
in the trade negotiations .

Despite what disagreements we may
have with one another, it is no acci-
dent that these trade negotiations
have been launched at this time by a
Republican Administration headed by
President Reagan and a Conservative
Government led by Prime Minister Mul-
roney . Both governments are committed
to promoting economic growth and ef-
ficiency by placing greater emphasis
on market forces and reducing govern-
ment intervention in the economy .

We also question whether the con-
tingency protection system does not
demand excessively litigious proced-
ures . Most of the import relief ac-
tions available to U .S . producers are
extremely costly for foreign exporters
to defend . Since 1982, for example,
the Canadian lumber industry has spent
almost $4 million in legal fees and
another $15 to $20 million in corpor-
ate salaried time fighting the count-
ervail actions brought by U.S . In our
view the expense of these procedures
makes them weighted in favour of do-
mestic petitioners .

In a very real sense, the trade ne-

gotiations are the extension of that

policy into the realm of international

commerce . They are the external coun-

terpoint to the deregulation already

accomplished or in train in such areas

as energy, transportation and invest-

ment .

One of the first actions of our
Government was to pass the Investment
Canada Act, replacing FIRA with a new
agency that seeks to promote foreign
investment . Most foreign investment
entering Canada is now exempt from any
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review procedure . In those limited
instances where review remains, we
have sought to make the rules as
transparent and predictable as possib-
le . Canada is now one of the most
open countries in the world to foreign
investment, and one of the most at-
tractive investment environments you
will find anywhere .

The National Energy Program, with
its retroactive back-in share, is al-
so gone . Canadian energy policy is
now market oriented and non-discrimin-
atory . Many controls over the export

of oil and natural gas have been abol-
ished and further deregulation is in
progress. Together, our two govern-
ments have created an open, market-
oriented North American market in en-
ergy trade .

The next step, if we can manage it,

is to create an open market for most

of the rest of our trade . And des-
pite all the headlines about trade

wars, I firmly believe we can manage
it. If the United States and Canada
can't strike a deal, who in the world

c an?


